SCRUTINY COMMISSION

Minutes of a meeting held at the Council Offices, Narborough

WEDNESDAY, 11 JUNE 2025

Present:-

Cllr. Nick Brown (Chairman - Scrutiny Commissioner) Cllr. Neil Wright (Vice-Chairman - Scrutiny Commissioner)

Cllr. Royston Bayliss Cllr. Roy Denney Cllr. Maggie Wright

Cllr. Adrian Clifford Cllr. Susan Findlay Cllr. Tracey Shepherd Cllr. Luke Cousin

Officers present:-

Paul Coates
Ashley Hatfield
Katie Brooman
Sandeep Tiensa
Nicole Cramp

- Neighbourhood Services Group Manager
- Waste Operations Manager
- Elections and Governance Manager
- Senior Democratic Services & Scrutiny Officer
- Democratic & Scrutiny Services Officer

Also in attendance:-

Councillor Nigel Grundy, Neighbourhood Services & Assets Portfolio Holder

Apologies:-

Cllr. Stuart Coar, Cllr. Janet Forey, Cllr. Antony Moseley and Cllr. Matt Tomeo

26. **DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS**

No disclosures were received.

27. **MINUTES**

The minutes of the meeting held on 2 April 2025 as circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record.

28. KERBSIDE WASTE COLLECTION POLICY

Considered – report and presentation of the Neighbourhood Services Group Manager.

Cllr. Adrian Clifford arrived at the meeting during consideration of this item.

The Chairman, Cllr. Nick Brown welcomed Cllr. Nigel Grundy - Neighbourhood and Assets Portfolio Holder, the Neighbourhood Services Group Manager and the Waste Operations Manager to the meeting to present the new Kerbside Waste Collection Policy.

The Neighbourhood Services Group Manager outlined key points from his presentation, which included:

- Providing a waste collection commitment, being clear about food waste provision and extending the 'no side waste' rule to include cardboard.
- Following a fatal injury of a loader in January 2023 in Coventry, the Council had been prompted to review its own procedures in how waste is collected.
- There is a change to the existing practice of permitting cardboard to be presented at the side of the recycling bin to eliminate the risk of loaders becoming entangled in bin lifting machinery. All cardboard must be fully contained within the recycling bin to ensure safe, consistent handling.
- Food Waste Provision:
 - 1 x 23 litre food waste caddy will be provided per household (regardless of number of residents residing permanently at the property) and replacements for new, damaged, or missing containers will be provided by the Council.
 - 1 x 7 litre internal food waste caddies will be provided as a one off to each household funded through new burdens capital allocation. No replacements will be provided. Internal caddies can readily be sourced from online retailers and hardware stores.
 - A starter pack of food waste caddy liners will be provided.
 Ongoing supply of liners will not be provided by the Council.
 Liners can be sourced by residents from online retailers.
 DEFRA have confirmed that they will not support funding consumables such as caddy liners with new burdens funding.

Members queried the size and structure of the bins and requested that sample bins be brought to the next Council meeting to allow Members to view them. It was confirmed that assisted collections were available for vulnerable residents, and these should be requested by contacting the Council.

Members noted that revenue funding was still unknown and queried when

Officers expected to hear further on this. Officers responded they expected end of June, but it may be delayed to the next spending review. It was recognised the capital funding model is insufficient and future funding could impact service delivery. Members were concerned that it could have a substantial impact on the budget.

Members questioned the Group Manager on how the bins had been purchased. The Group Manager responded that the bins had been jointly procured with some Council's in Leicestershire.

Members requested that guidance on composting of food waste be promoted and encouraged by the Council. Officers agreed and responded that the Communications Service is planning on issuing guidance to residents on how the new bin changes will affect them.

The Portfolio Holder, Cllr. Nigel Grundy asked Members their views on bin hangers that provide collection information to residents, and whether the service should continue to issue these. Members responded favourably to bin hangers and agreed they should continue to be issued. Members requested that Officers and the Portfolio Holder consider issuing a bin hanger with the 'no side waste' rule, food waste information and how to recycle certain materials.

Members queried whether the Council may see an increase in fly-tipping as a result of the 'no side waste' rule. Officers responded that they recognised this risk and residents can also purchase larger or additional bins to suit their needs.

The Group Manager then provided an update on the Council's two electric vehicles which the Commissioners had requested from Officers. The vehicles had been purchased with an air quality grant from Defra.

Members were pleased to note that operatives at the Depot found the vehicles excellent, with long lasting battery, good acceleration and time saving. As the vehicles were still relatively new, it was requested that some data be presented to Commissioners on any savings made.

Members examined the effectiveness of the solar panels at the depot, noting how much energy was being generated. It was pleasing to note that the depot was generating 6/7 hours of energy which in turn was being used to charge the electric vehicles. Officers commented on further ways that they could develop smarter ways of working using the energy generated, including investigating the use of battery power.

The Chairman thanked Officers and the Portfolio Holder for attending, and requested that a further update be provided to Scrutiny on how the Kerbside Waste Collection Policy is progressing and data on the electric vehicles.

DECISIONS

- 1. That the Kerbside Waste Collection Policy be noted and endorsed.
- 2. That an update on how the policy is progressing be brought to Scrutiny Commission in Autumn 2025 or when appropriate.

Reasons:

- 1. To bring together the existing practices in a single policy document.
- 2. To set out clear expectations of what residents can expect from the service.
- 3. To set out the new arrangements for food waste collections from 2026

29. <u>CABINET EXECUTIVE RESPONSE TO SCRUTINY</u> <u>RECOMMENDATIONS: ADMINISTRATIONS 2025-26 DRAFT BUDGET</u> PROPOSALS

Considered – report of the Senior Democratic Services & Scrutiny Officer.

DECISION

That Cabinet Executive's response to the Administrations 2025-26 Draft Budget Proposals be noted.

Reason:

As set out in the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007, it is the duty of the Executive to respond to Scrutiny reports and recommendations.

30. SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME

Members accepted the 25/26 Scrutiny Work Programme.

The Chairman, Cllr. Nick Brown thanked all non-executive Members for their contribution at the Scrutiny Work Programme Workshop on 3 June. The Chairman also thanked Parish Council's for submitting their suggestions.

31. CONSIDERATION OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS

No items were raised for further information or examination.

32. FURTHER ACTIONS FOR SCRUTINY ARISING FROM MEETING

There were no further actions arising from the meeting.

THE MEETING CONCLUDED AT 6.36 P.M.